REGULAR MEETING

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

July 10, 2015
12:00 Noon

PRESENT: Vern Peterson, Brian Harder, Mike Nelson, Steve Syverson, Jerry Haberman, Steve Syverson, and Clara Johnson and Brad Hanson, Advisors
ABSENT: Mark Hanson and Darla Kruser
STAFF PRESENT:  Rob Anderson and Marva Ott
CITY ADMINISTRATOR:  Wendy Meyer

GUESTS: Cheryl Hiebert, O/A
1. Call to Order:  Vern called the meeting to order.

2. Consent Agenda.  Motion made and seconded by Mike and Brian to approve the minutes, bills and financials as presented. Carried.
3. JSK Bridal Shop project:  Rob informed the board that the remodeling is going strong and it should be really nice when it’s finished. Klassen’s have signed the Contract for Deed and it just needs to be recorded now. They plan on opening on July 25th.
4. Custom Motors:  Bill made June and July payments. He is trying to buy the building with the help of his son and should know for sure by the end of July when that can be done.  Bill would like a couple of changes to the lease agreement including having the payment due on the 15th instead of the 1st; assessing the late fee on the 22nd and extending the number of days to eviction from 20 to 30 days.  The board discussed several things and afterwards a motion was made and seconded by Brian and Jerry to approve the changes requested. Carried.
5. TIF District 1-8:

a. Budget and Financing:  Rob went through the assumptions on $1 million project for sources and uses of funds including asking the city for $125,000.00, the EDA for $125,000.00 and doing GO Bonds for the remainder $750,000.00.  If we finance over 26 years the total would be $1,310,105.00.  The TIF should generate about $400,000.00 so we would need $2,878.27 per month rents not including taxes and insurance to cover the bond payments.  If we do apartments above then the costs would go up.  The board also discussed letter received from a citizen. There will be a public hearing on July 20th for the public to voice any concerns then. No action.

b. Property purchases:  closing will be on July 21st for these properties at a cost of $77,503.02.

c. Phase 2 Environmental Study-Caltha:  Cost would be $5,450.00 plus extra for soil and other samples.  Motion by Mike and seconded by Steve to approve the Phase 2. Carried.  The board also discussed if the study should be done before the closing date on the properties in case there are issues with the study. Rob was directed to speak with Caltha to see if they know of any superfunds available to help with clean up if necessary.  If there are issues we need to know what the costs are for cleanup prior to purchase if possible.

d. Architect bids:  Two bids were received including one from Falls Architects in the amount of $5,500.00 for demo and $10,500 for conceptual and the other from Brunton Architects in the amount of $15,345.00 for demo and $11,000.00 for conceptual.  Falls is well below Brunton on the demolition. Brunton has been used by the city before and they have stated that they may have people interested in being developers for this project. After more discussion including trying to get local contractors to bid on the demolition, the board directed Rob to speak with Brunton to see if they would consider lowering their bid on the demolition or just be willing to do the conceptual portion.  Board will wait to decide on this until an answer can be obtained. Meeting will be recessed till July 16th at noon.
e. July 20th at noon will be the public hearing for doing the TIF redevelopment on the properties.

f. Other: Mike talked about the possibility of moving the old depot (Hanson duplex) to the Heritage Village property instead of demolishing it. He stated that the Village doesn’t have the funds to move it and wondered if the EDA would be willing to take the funds that would have been used for demolition and put towards the cost of moving it.  The board discussed getting bids with and without that building included in the costs.

6. Fulda Credit Union: Rob stated that they are interested in possibly looking at Dilly’s property for a temporary location and Dilly is willing to remodel his building to suit them if the EDA would help with grant money. The board agreed to help.  

7. Pop’d Kerns flooring issue:  Rob presented the quote from Holts on doing a portion of the floor with the acrylic to see if this would hold up to the washing procedure. The contractor has stated that he isn’t willing to re-do the floor a third time as he believes it’s not his product but that the cement wasn’t done correctly. Wilcon doesn’t agree with that but no one knows for sure. The total area that would need to be done if Holt’s product works is 5000 sq. ft.  Cost for 751 sq. ft. area is $2,460.00.  Several things were discussed including the methods used for cleaning, etc. Mike made a motion to go ahead with having Holts try the small area with the acrylic product and Vern seconded. Motion carried.  Rob stated that the building water issues have now been resolved since the landscaping is complete.
8. Industrial Park Planning:  nothing new to report.
9. Daycare:  The construction committee visited the Mennonite Church property and it would work but would cost quite a bit to remodel. Several minutes were spent discussing options after which it was decided that we should form a committee to look at the daycare situation and ask Bill Strom to be a part of that committee. Bill will be asked to come to the special meeting on the 16th.  Another option suggested was to ask the Christian school if they would consider using a part of their building as a public daycare.
10. Lakeview Estate Lots:  Rob informed the board that he tried to contact both the Puente’s and the Dick’s about what their plans are for building on their lots or if they need extensions but haven’t been able to get in touch with them.

11. Heritage Estates:  

a. Garage door damage at Apt. 407-Marva stated that the door jamb for the garage has damage and showed pictures of how it was pulled away from the building.  No one seems to know how the damage occurred but Dilly said it looked like it was slowly run into. Deductible would be $1,000.00 and Dilly is supposed to get an estimate on fixing it.  
b. Landscape quote for replacing bushes is $775.00. Motion made and seconded by Steve and Jerry to approve the replacements quoted. Carried.

c. Lexy Hudson at Mason Manor is requesting by letter a rent freeze of $650.00 due to being on a fixed income.  The board discussed this and due to rising costs of maintenance and other expenses they have decided to leave the increase in place.

12. General Discussion:

a. MSG has invited the board to tour the new addition after the meeting today. Some board members will go and some asked to do it another time.

b. Next regular meeting will be August 14th.

c. Other: nothing discussed.

13. Meeting is recessed until July 16th at noon.
Continuation of EDA meeting on July 10, 2015

Date:  July 16, 2015

BOARD PRESENT: Darla Kruser, Mark Hanson, Mike Nelson, Brian Harder, Steve Syverson and Jerry Haberman and Clara Johnson, Advisor

ABSENT:  Vern Peterson, and Brad Hanson, Advisor

STAFF:  Rob Anderson and Marva Ott

CITY ADMINISTRATOR: Wendy Meyer

GUESTS:  Randy Sawatzky-Pop’d Kerns, John Holt-Holt’s Cleaning and Tim Swoboda-Good Sam/Mt. Lake Foundation representative

1.  Mark called the meeting to order and stated that this is a continuation of the meeting on July 10th which had been recessed in order to obtain additional information for the board’s consideration.

2. Pop’d Kerns Floor issue:  Rob gave a brief overview of the flooring issues that have occurred at Pop’d Kerns. Holts have given a quote to do a small area to see if they can resolve the issue. Randy S. spoke of the problem they have had from day one and his thoughts of fixing it with the Holt’s product. John H. also spoke of the problem he feels is the floor not being properly prepared before and that is why it has failed.  He feels his product is better and that it will hold up. He also says he has better solution for Pop’d Kerns to clean the floor.  The total area that would need to be done is 4800 sq. ft. plus the cove.  After more questions and discussions a motion was made and seconded by Steve and Mike to approve having Holts do the small quoted area and see what happens. Carried.

3. Daycare:  Tim Swoboda was present representing the Mt. Lake Foundation/Good Sam. Bill Strom was also asked to attend but was unable to. Rob got a name of a person who may be interested in running/working at a daycare. Her name is Becky Hanson and she told Rob she would be interested but would need a facility and would like to start small and see how it goes. She would also need another person to help her. Tim spoke of the daycare issues with employees at Good Sam and said it is a real problem. He also stated that the Community Asset Foundation may be interested in exploring the daycare options with the community.  We also need to talk to the school board and see what their thoughts are and if they are open to working with us. The board discussed several options. Rob was directed to contact the owner of the Elizabeth House to see if he would be willing to sell the building and what he would want for it. There was also discussion about the Mennonite Church building to rehab it but it is determined to be cost prohibitive to do this.  Rob will put an ad in the paper and on the website about needing daycare providers and see if anyone responds.  We should also talk to other area towns to see what they are doing regarding daycare.  We need to keep in contact with the school and see if we can work on this with them.  A suggestion was made to contact the Christian School to see if they would be open to using part of their school as a community daycare. Rob will contact Bev Boike or Pam Anderson to see if they can tell them how many children the Elizabeth House could hold.  The Elizabeth House closed due to lack of funding and not charging enough to cover expenses.  Tim will talk to the school board.
4. General Discussion:
b:  Dollar General is requesting an extension of 150 days for inspection of the property for their new store from May 8th. They are also looking at another property.  Motion made and seconded by Brian and Darla to approve their request for the extension to 150 days.  Motion carried.

c:  TIF:  Phase 2 memo from Caltha stated that we need to get the chemicals out of the property as soon as possible before they come to do the next phase of the study. Don Ross needs to take care of this as he is the owner and it could be very costly. The board discussed several options on what to do and if the cleanup costs could be part of the TIF or the EDA could pay for it and use it as part of their contribution.  Rob was directed to speak with Don Ross and let him know what needs to be done.  The board discussed whether to postpone the purchase until we get the environmental report back.  After more discussion a motion was made and seconded by Jerry and Steve to postpone the purchase of the Ross property. Motion carried with Mark abstaining.  We will close on the other properties as previously planned.

d:  Architect demo bid:  Brunton stated that they can reduce their fee approximately $2,500.00 but they would still be $7,000.00 higher than the Falls company. Brunton would also be open to doing just the conceptual portion if we want.  After more discussion, the board has opted to wait on awarding bids at this time till more information is received about the Phase 2 report.

5. Nothing further. Meeting Adjourned. 

